Reshaping Strategic Stability with the Doctrines of Former Nuclear Weapons States in the Post-Soviet Bloc

Janani Mohan

Footnotes:

¹ Anna Clara Arndt and Liviu Horovitz, "Nuclear Rhetoric and Escalation Management in Russia's War Against Ukraine: A Chronology," *Stiftung Wissenschaft und Politik*, September 2022, https://www.swp-berlin.org/publications/products/arbeitspapiere/Arndt-Horovitz_Working-Paper_Nuclear_rhetoric_and_escalation_management_in_Russia_s_war_against_Ukraine.pdf. ² Arndt and Horovitz, "Nuclear Rhetoric and Escalation Management."

³ Andrei Zagorski, "Post-Soviet Nuclear Proliferation Risks." *Security Dialogue* 23, no. 3 (1992): 27–39.

⁴ "Protocol to the Treaty Between the United States of America and the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics on the Reduction and Limitation of Strategic Offensive Arms." *U.S. Department of State*, May 7, 1992, https://2009-2017.state.gov/documents/organization/27389.pdf.

⁵ Kingston Reif, "The Lisbon Protocol at a Glance," *Arms Control Association*, December 2020, https://www.armscontrol.org/node/3289.

⁶ "Treaty Between the United States of America and the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics on Further Reduction and Limitation of Strategic Offensive Arms," July 1991, published by the *Nuclear Threat Initiative*, https://media.nti.org/documents/start_1_treaty.pdf.

⁷ "Memorandum on security assurances in connection with Ukraine's accession to the Treaty on the Non-Proliferation of Nuclear Weapons," opened for signature December 5, 1994, *United Nations Treaties*, registration no. I-52241,

https://treaties.un.org/doc/Publication/UNTS/Volume%203007/Part/volume-3007-I-52241.pdf. ⁸ Maximilian Hess, "Russia Is Down, But Not Out, in Central Asia," *Foreign Policy Research Institute*, February 2023, https://www.fpri.org/article/2023/02/russia-is-down-but-not-out-in-central-asia/; United Nations Platform for Nuclear-Weapon-Free Zones, "Central Asian Nuclear-Weapon-Free Zone Treaty," n.d., https://www.un.org/nwfz/content/treaty-nuclear-weapon-free-zone-centralasia.https://www.un.org/nwfz/content/treaty-nuclear-weapon-free-zone-central-⁹ Nuclear Threat Initiative, "Nuclear Disarmament Kazakhstan," n.d.,

https://www.nti.org/analysis/articles/kazakhstan-nuclear-disarmament/.

¹⁰ Nuclear Threat Initiative, "Nuclear Disarmament Kazakhstan."

¹¹ Nuclear Threat Initiative, "Nuclear Disarmament Kazakhstan."

¹² Steven Pifer, "Why Care About Ukraine and the Budapest Memorandum," *Brookings Institution*, December 2019, https://www.brookings.edu/articles/why-care-about-ukraine-and-the-budapest-memorandum/.

¹³ Denys Karlovskyi, "Post-war Ukraine: Budapest Memorandum 2.0 will not do," *European Leadership Network*, December 2023, https://europeanleadershipnetwork.org/commentary/post-war-ukraine-budapest-memorandum-2-0-will-not-do/.

¹⁴ Mark Trevelyan, "Ukraine war drives shift in Russian nuclear thinking – study," *Reuters*, January 2024, https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/ukraine-war-drives-shift-russian-nuclear-thinking-study-2024-01-22/.

¹⁵ Andrew Kramer and Dan Bilefsky, "Ukraine submits an application to join NATO, with big hurdles ahead," *New York Times*, September 2022,

https://www.nytimes.com/2022/09/30/world/europe/ukraine-nato-zelensky.html; "NATO Nuclear Deterrence." *NATO*, February 2020,

https://www.nato.int/nato_static_fl2014/assets/pdf/2020/2/pdf/200224-factsheet-nuclear-en.pdf

¹⁶ Josh Rogin, "Ukrainians want to know if NATO still wants them," *The Washington Post*, February 2024, https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2024/02/23/ukraine-munich-nato-membership/; "Ukraine may seek nuclear weapons if left out of NATO: Diplomat," Al Jazeera, "Ukraine may seek nuclear weapons if left out of NATO: Diplomat," April 2021,

https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/4/16/ukraine-may-seek-nuclear-weapons-if-left-out-of-nato-diplomat.

¹⁷ Rogin, "Ukrainians Want to Know if NATO Still Wants Them"; Al Jazeera, "Ukraine may seek nuclear weapons."

¹⁸ "Treaty on the Establishment of the Union State," *United Nations Treaties*, December 1999, https://treaties.un.org/doc/Publication/UNTS/Volume%202121/v2121.pdf.

¹⁹ Arms Control Association, "Russia Extends Nuclear Umbrella to Belarus," March 2000, https://www.armscontrol.org/node/2900.

²⁰ Andrey Suzdaltsev, "The Crisis of the Union State of Belarus and Russia," *Mirovaia ekonomika i mezhdunarodnye otnosheniia* 64, no. 3 (2020): 56–67; Jonathan Masters, "The Belarus-Russia Alliance: An Axis of Autocracy in Eastern Europe," *Council on Foreign Relations*, September 2023, https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/belarus-russia-alliance-axis-autocracy-eastern-europe.

²¹ Alla Leukavets, "Russia's game in Belarus: 2020 presidential elections as a checkmate for Lukashenka?" *New Perspectives* 29, no. 1 (2021): 90–101.

²² Masters, "The Belarus-Russia Alliance."

²³ Hans Kristensen and Matt Korda, "Russian Nuclear Weapons Deployment Plans in Belarus: Is There Visual Confirmation?" *Federation of American Scientists*, June 2023,

https://fas.org/publication/russian-nuclear-weapons-deployment-plans-in-belarus-is-there-visual-confirmation/.

²⁴ Lidia Kelly and Andrew Osborn, "Belarus Starts Taking Delivery of Russian Nuclear Weapons," *Reuters*, June 2023, https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/belarus-has-started-taking-delivery-russian-tactical-nuclear-weapons-president-2023-06-14/.

²⁵ "On consideration of the draft new National Security Concept of the Republic of Belarus," *Pravo*, accessed May 27, 2025,

https://web.archive.org/web/20240226193504/https://pravo.by/document/?guid=3871&p0=P223s 0001.

²⁶ Mariya Knight and Chris Lau, "Belarus Adopts New Military Doctrine Involving Nuclear Weapons," *CNN*, January 2024, https://edition.cnn.com/2024/01/19/europe/belarus-adopts-doctrine-involving-nuclear-weapons-intl-hnk/index.html.

²⁷ United Nations, "Deployment of Nuclear Weapons to Belarus Debated in First Committee, as Delegates Rethink Global Security," October 2023,

https://press.un.org/en/2023/gadis3712.doc.htm.

²⁸ Paul C. Avey, "Who's Afraid of the Bomb? The Role of Nuclear Non-Use Norms in Confrontations between Nuclear and Non-Nuclear Opponents," *Security Studies* 24, no. 4 (2015): 563–596.

²⁹ Niall Michelsen, "The Nuclear Legacy of the Soviet Union," *Southeastern Political Review* 23, no. 4 (1995): 581–597.

³⁰ Dmitri Trenin, "Strategic Stability in the Changing World," *Carnegie Moscow Center*, March 2019, https://justice4allandall4justice.com/wp-content/uploads/2022/02/3-

15_Trenin_StrategicStability.pdf.

³¹ See, for e.g.: George Shultz et al., "Toward a World Without Nuclear Weapons," *Nuclear Threat Initiative*, 2007–2011, https://media.nti.org/pdfs/NSP_op-eds_final_.pdf.

³² See, for e.g.: Robert Einhorn, "Will Russia's War on Ukraine Spur Nuclear Proliferation," *Arms Control Association*, October 2022, https://www.armscontrol.org/act/2022-10/features/russias-war-ukraine-spur-nuclear-proliferation.

³³ Trenin, "Strategic Stability in the Changing World."

³⁴ Emmanuelle Maitre, "Kazakhstan's nuclear policy: an efficient niche diplomacy?" Fondation pour

la Recherche Stratégique, July 2018,

https://www.frstrategie.org/en/publications/notes/kazakhstans-nuclear-policy-efficient-niche-diplomacy-2018.

³⁵ Multiple NNWS became increasingly interested in nuclear umbrellas following Russia's invasion. Ukraine's own interest in nuclear guarantees, although a strategic necessity, validates the importance of a nuclear umbrella. See, for e.g.: Anne Kauranen, "NATO's Nuclear Deterrent Must Be Real for Finland, Says New President," *Reuters*, March 2024, https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/finland-inaugurates-alexander-stubb-president-nato-era-2024-03-01/.

³⁶ United Nations, "Deployment of Nuclear Weapons to Belarus Debated."

³⁷ Steven E. Lobell, "Structural Realism/Offensive and Defensive Realism," in Oxford Research Encyclopedia of International Studies, 2010,

https://doi.org/10.1093/acrefore/9780190846626.013.304; John J. Mearsheimer, *The Tragedy of Great Power Politics*, updated ed. (New York City, NY: W. W. Norton & Company, 2003).

³⁸ The Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Russian Federation, "Spokeswoman Maria Zakharova's Comment on the 30th Anniversary of the Budapest Memorandum," December 2024, https://mid.ru/en/press_service/spokesman/comments/1985517/.

³⁹ The Kyiv Independent news desk, "'They Didn't Give a S**t' – Zelensky Rebukes Those Behind Budapest Memorandum," *The Kyiv Independent*, January 2025,

https://kyivindependent.com/zelensky-rebukes-budapest-memorandum-signatories.

⁴⁰ See, for e.g.: Naman Trivedi, "Budapest Memorandum: Did White House Remove It from Their Website Amid Russia-Ukraine War?" *Times Now*, https://www.timesnownews.com/world/us/us-news/budapest-memorandum-did-white-house-remove-it-from-their-website-amid-russia-ukrainewar-article-151451148.